Summer Delegate Session Minutes 
July 26, 2013 9:15-11:30 am
 Eastern Mennonite School, Harrisonburg, VA
1. Call to Order – Shirley Yoder Brubaker, Moderator
Shirley welcomed the delegates and called the meeting to order. Ruel Burkholder led in an opening song.  Shirley introduced the officers and staff.
2. Delegate Roll Call – Cara Risser, Secretary
Cara invited the delegates to stand in groups by district. Delegates were reminded to sign in. A quorum was present.
 
3. Minutes of February 2, 2013 Delegate Session – Cara Risser, Secretary
Cara reviewed the actions and highlighted the significant discussion from the February 2, 2013 meeting at Springdale Mennonite Church in Waynesboro, VA.
ACTION VMC 13:03- Motion to accept the minutes from the February 2, 2013 delegate session as written.












PASSED.

4. Introduction of the Assembly Theme – Shirley Yoder Brubaker, Moderator
The theme for this year’s Assembly is Holistic Christian Witness, which is one of the priorities of Mennonite Church USA’s Purposeful Plan. VMC has been focusing on the priorities of the Plan in recent delegate sessions and Assemblies. Shirley highlighted missional and holistic witness efforts currently happening in VMC.

5. Gifts Discernment Committee Report– Lavonne Lehman, Chair, Gifts Discernment Committee
Lavonne named current members of the GDC (in addition to herself as chair): Kenyetta Twine, Miriam Mumaw, Regina Wenger, and Terry Burkhalter.

Ballots were distributed to the delegates (handout). Lavonne gave instructions for completing the ballot. The slate included the names listed below. Conference positions are for three year terms (unless otherwise stated) and the VMM board positions are for two year terms. All terms begin September 1, 2013.
· Moderator – Shirley Yoder Brubaker (reappointment for one year)
· Treasurer – Scott Beachy
· Congregational Life Commission members – Matt Hunsberger (reappointment), Edith Shenk Kuhns (reappointment) and Dawn Monger
· Faith & Life Commission member-at-large – Sheryl Shenk (reappointment)
· VMM board members-at-large – Laurel Horst, Reuben Horst, and Mary Thiessen Nation (all reappointments)
6. Introduction of the Listening Committee – Kevin Gasser, Assistant Moderator
Kevin introduced Harold N. Miller (Northern District) as chair, Pam De Young (Eastern District), Phil Lehman (Southern District), Twila Yoder (Harrisonburg District) and Mary Ellen Hunsberger (TCK District) as members of this year’s Assembly Listening Committee. The committee was available for comments and reflections and will be reporting feedback and concerns about Assembly.

7. Response to Task Force for a Financially Sustainable VMC Report – Shirley Yoder Brubaker, Moderator
Shirley explained the work of the Task Force for a Financially Sustainable VMC, which reported to Conference Council this spring. The complete report is available at the Conference office. The recommendations are posted on the VMC website. The Task Force members were James Akerson (Chair), Glen Kauffman, Matt Hunsberger, Daryl Brubaker, Regina Schweitzer, & Joe Longacher.
Shirley reviewed a brief summary of the recommendations (handout). 

The departure of Owen and Sarah provides the opportunity for the realignment of staff positions. Conference Council is working on staffing decisions. The decision has been made: to create an Executive Conference Minister position. Clyde Kratz has been hired to fill this position. Other positions are still being clarified.

Joe Lapp, Chair of the Constitution & Bylaws Committee, described a potential change to bylaw II section 4, in light of upcoming changes in staffing. The change would remove some specifics about staffing structure from the bylaws, giving Conference Council more flexibility in hiring staff.

8. Introduction of Executive Conference Minister – Kevin Gasser, Assistant Moderator
Kevin Gasser, chair of the search committee, named the committee members (Kevin Gasser, Aldine Musser, Isaac Villegas, Lynn Suter, and James Akerson) and reviewed the search process for the new Executive Conference Minister. He introduced Clyde Kratz, former pastor of Zion Mennonite Church and outgoing overseer of Northern District, who has been hired to begin this role on September 1. There will be a commissioning service for Clyde on Sunday, September 15, 4 pm at Weavers Mennonite Church.

9. Treasurer’s Report– Glenn Kauffman, Treasurer
Glenn showed slides summarizing the current financial situation as of June 30, 2013. The deficit of $18,549 is not unusual for this time of the year. 60% of income was from congregational giving, 30% from individuals.

A 2013-14 budget was approved by Conference Council, based on several preliminary staffing assumptions. Of these assumptions, two decisions have been made: to hire a full time Executive Conference Minister, and to provide 25% of the support for VMM’s USA Ministries Director. Glen showed slides summarizing income and expenses of the approved budget. This is a balanced budget totaling $257,570.

Glen noted that a projected 2014-15 budget based on the assumptions being used would require greater income. Decisions need to be made about the Congregational Resource Center and about the task force recommendations.
10. Recognition of Outgoing Treasurer- Shirley Yoder Brubaker
Shirley expressed appreciation to Glen Kauffman for serving one year as VMC treasurer. Glen served on an interim basis until a longer-term treasurer could be found.
11. Table Discussion
Delegates were invited to engage in discussion about the Sustainability Task Force recommendations, using the questions provided (handout). They were also invited to respond to the suggested change to the bylaws. There was time for oral reporting of group discussions, and written responses were collected.

12. Open Microphone
Table group reporters were invited to report on their group’s discussion:
· Dennis Kuhns (Lynside) – Would the suggested change to the bylaws be a more top-down approach?  Delegates might feel more irrelevant. About youth ministry - how can we work with other congregations in our districts to offer more regional resources?
· Phil Kanagy (Weavers) – In response to the task force recommendations, clearer communication was requested – delegates wanted more information. Regarding financial prioritization, travel support for the Conference Minister was encouraged, so he can move around the Conference more. Taking the time to listen is important.
· Don Tyson (Lindale) –Group members expressed concerns about our children, some of whom
             have left the church. Are there two cultures in the conference (those from the Harrisonburg
             area and those outside that area)? How can our congregations be more inviting to the other 
             group?
· Derek King (Immanuel) – Connecting with outlying districts and congregations should be a priority for the Executive Conference Minister.
· Isaac Villegas (Chapel Hill) – Expressed concern about the addition of the title “executive” – prefer the old way. Executive implies hierarchy. 
· Spencer Bradford (Durham) – appreciation expressed for the effort toward a more family-friendly Assembly, with lay-interest workshops.  Suggest better promotion in advance, including specific details.
· Ron Copeland (Early Church) – would like to think of the Conference Minister as a pastor for the pastors, rather than the worldly concept of an “executive.“ Suggest providing administrative assistance so the Conference Minister can focus on pastoral ministry.
· Richard Bowman (Central District) – regarding the bylaws, some felt the suggested change would remove grass-roots input, but others felt the change would make sense to give Council greater flexibility. Regarding leadership style – some said the Conference Minister needs to strongly articulate vision, while others preferred a collaborative/relational style. Preferred the title “Conference Minister” – the executive part of the role doesn’t need to be stated.
· Bruce Hankee (Greenmonte) – Was disappointed to see the word “executive.” But the role is not just pastoral/relational. Perhaps it should be called “prophetic” – want someone who is spending time in the Word, hearing from God, and then forcefully articulating God’s vision so that people will listen and follow.
· Owen Burkholder (Conference Minister) – noted that other conferences did away with the district/overseer structure but then found they needed “regional ministers.” The term “executive” is purely functional, meaning the person helps to coordinate the work of other ministers.
· Lawrence M. Yoder – We need to reflect on the theological understandings that inform our decisions and organizational structure. We need to understand who we are as a VMC body – in what way do we belong to each other and how are we responsible to each other? How does our structure reflect these understandings? Suggested intentional reflection on these questions over a period of time.
· Duane Yoder (Lindale) – The Mennonite Church has a congregational polity that represents the Anabaptists resistance to individualism. We believe in community in a world that is individualistic. Our conference minister has no more authority than we give him.
13. Historical Committee Report- Paul J. Yoder, committee member
Delegates were asked for assistance on two historical projects:
· Congregational submissions to the Global Anabaptist Mennonite Encyclopedia Online (GAMEO). Instructions were provided (handout). 
· Counsel regarding the scope of a new history book about Mennonites in VA – should the book focus on VMC or include other Anabaptist groups? Steven Nolt, professor of History at Goshen College, will write the book. This will be partly funded by the Shenandoah Valley Mennonite Historians. Delegates were invited to consider financial support.

Delegates were invited to visit the Historical Committee display over lunch to engage in conversation.

Ballots were collected.
Kevin Gasser led in closing prayer.

Summer Delegate Session Minutes 
July 26, 2013 1:15-3:15 pm
 Eastern Mennonite School, Harrisonburg, VA

14. Call to Reconvene- Shirley Yoder Brubaker, Moderator
Shirley called the meeting to order.

15. Announcement of ballot results – Lavonne Lehman, Chair, Gifts Discernment Committee
Lavonne announced that all nominees on the gifts discernment ballot were affirmed by at least 96%. 118 ballots were received.

Shirley Yoder Brubaker was appointed for one additional year as Moderator. Lavonne invited delegates to complete a survey in their packets (handout) offering suggestions and counsel regarding the search for her replacement in the fall of 2014.

16. Virginia Mennonite Missions presentation – Phyllis Miller, Board Chair
Phyllis noted the VMM report in the Reports and Statistics Book, which highlights VMM’s activities in the past year.

Galen Lehman introduced Navin and Sunita Benny, fraternal guests from the Mennonite Church of Trinidad and Tobago. They serve as the pastoral couple at Hope Mennonite Church in Trinidad.

Phyllis reported on VMM’s strategic planning process. The plan was approved by the board on Wednesday. Delegates were provided with the first page of the strategic plan (handout).  Staff will make decisions about how the plan will be implemented. Phyllis expressed appreciation to the members of the strategic plan task force for their work.

Loren Horst has resigned as president, effective in December, 2013. A search is in process. The new VMM President will be introduced at February the delegate session. Phyllis recognized the ministry of Loren and Earlene over the past 11 years. 

While VMM supports short-term missions, there are some drawbacks and potential concerns with this type of mission activity.  Aaron Kauffman, Global Ministries Director, shared a summary of eight suggestions for short-term-missions:
· Plan ahead
· work with an agency
· emphasize relationship – don’t go without an invitation, spend time building relationship
· expect to be transformed
· start in your own neighborhood
· empower the host community
· reflect on the experience
· tell the story
Martin Rhodes, VMM’s short term missions coach, shared about a recent short-term mission team’s trip to Egypt, which illustrated these principles.

Another VMM strategy is to connect short-term workers with long-term workers. A short term team will go to Belize in August and will connect with Nancy Marshall, a long-term worker in deaf ministries. A video was shared about Nancy’s ministry.

17. Faith and Life Commission Report – Judith Trumbo, Chair
Judith introduced herself and her role as chair of the Faith and Life Commission. She expressed appreciation for the commitment of the VMC overseers and the FLC officers. Judith announced that Beryl Jantzi has been appointed vice-chair of the FLC, replacing Clyde Kratz. She reviewed the responsibilities of FLC, as stated in the bylaws. The FLC is called to hear what God is doing. The commission works with credentialing, as well as faith and life issues that arise in the congregations.

Recently, the commission has been responding to Community Mennonite Church’s statement of their intention to be a welcoming congregation to those of homosexual orientation. Judith read a statement of affirmations acted on by the FLC at their March, 2013 meeting. 

Judith presented a proposal from the FLC (handout) for leadership enrichment activities, including clergy consultations on the question of how we are to understand and use the Confession of Faith in a Mennonite Perspective. 

18. Table Discussion
Delegates were invited to engage in table discussion in response to the FLC’s proposal. Written responses were collected.

19. Pointing to Christ’s Kingdom: Ridgeway Mennonite and Eastside Churches- Seth & Theresa Crissman, Andrew & Erika Gascho
Andrew, Erika and Theresa shared about a ministry with neighborhood children that has emerged at Ridgeway Mennonite Church, in partnership with Eastside Church. The initiative originated with the junior youth at Ridgeway. The Gaschos and Crissmans have moved into the neighborhood to further build relationships in the area. The whole congregation is now involved, through Sunday school on Wednesday evenings during the summer months.

20. MC USA Agency Reports- Ervin Stutzman, Executive Director, with agency representatives 
Ervin issued an invitation to be alert to how we speak of God. “God is the Executive Director of MC USA.”

Ervin invited agency representatives to share what their agency is doing for congregations:
· Sheila Yoder, Mennonite Mission Network, shared “signs of God’s Kingdom” from stories of those engaged in mission with MMN.
· Russ Eanes, MennoMedia, highlighted new resources available from MennoMedia, including Shine, the new Sunday school curriculum.
· Joe Lapp, Everence, noted resources for practicing Biblical stewardship, such as Creating Congregational Cultures of Generosity workshops. Another one of these seminars will be held in October; congregations are encouraged to send teams. 
· It was noted that the Mennonite Health Services Alliance has recently become a new denominational agency.

Ervin noted that we are called to “follow God” – this requires discernment about what God is doing in the world, so that we can follow God’s plan rather than our own. Ervin has written a book on this topic and will lead a workshop on Saturday morning. His “guidelines for Biblical/Communal Discernment” are posted on VMC’s website. Ervin will also address this topic at Eastern Mennonite Seminary’s next School for Leadership Training in January, 2014.

Ervin invited comments or questions related to the recent MC USA convention in Phoenix. Comments included the following:
· Affirmation for Ervin’s work on the topic of Biblical/communal discernment
· Affirmation for the adult worship and music at Phoenix
· Mennonite World Conference is coming to PA in 2015. How will this affect plans for the next MC USA convention? This is still under discussion.
· Concern that our issues might be ideologically driven, rather than theologically driven. Theologians are needed in denominational leadership.

21. Introduction of Workshops- workshop presenters
Workshop presenters shared brief introductions to their workshops.

Kevin Gasser led in a closing prayer.

Summer Delegate Session Minutes 
July 27, 2013 10:45 am -12:15 pm
 Eastern Mennonite School, Harrisonburg, VA

22. Call to order- Kevin Gasser, Assistant Moderator
Kevin called the meeting to order with several announcements. He noted that the total amount of offerings collected in the evening worship services was $4,668.50. Dennis Kuhns led an opening song.

23. Eastern Mennonite School Report- Paul Leaman, Head of Schools
Eastern Mennonite School values its partnership with the church, seeing itself as part of the church’s mission. Paul shared the school’s mission statement, which reflects the desire to pay attention to God’s vision in the world, through a three-way partnership of home, church, and school. 

Paul noted the enrollment in grades K-12 this coming year. The school would welcome additional enrollment. Trends from 1971 indicate a greater % of non-Mennonite students. There is interest in the community in what Mennonites have to offer. The student body is also more diverse in terms of academic ability, race/ethnicity, and socio-economic background.

The cost of education is increasing. The school works to balance the need to manage and reduce costs with the need for some sacrifice. New legislation recently passed in VA provides some financial benefits when students move from public to private schools. 

New things happening at EMS this year:
· online Global Anabaptism class
· faculty and students in mission – Jay & Sheri Hartzler and a student going to Romania
· new technology innovation program – classes in innovative design
· research into being a socially responsible school
· increasingly working with students with disabilities

Appreciation was expressed to EMSchool and their staff for hosting Assembly.

24. Remembering deceased credentialed leaders- Owen Burkholder, Conference Minister
Owen noted that the following credentialed leaders passed away in the past year: Samuel Janzen, Paul Gaskins, Norman Teague, and Frank Nice. In addition, several spouses of credentialed leaders passed away: Sara A. Weaver, Annie Kanagy, and Fern Erb. Owen led in a prayer of gratitude for these persons’ ministry.

Owen highlighted the VMC ministry retreat, February 28-March 2, 2014 at the Williamsburg Christian Retreat Center. Mary Thiessen Nation will speak on the topic of trauma healing.

A VMC prison ministry network is being started – interested persons were invited to sign up to receive further communications. 
25. Recognition of Outgoing Staff- Shirley Yoder Brubaker, Moderator
Sarah Bixler was recognized for her two years of service as Conference Coordinator. She will be attending seminary at Princeton in the fall, ending her employment at VMC on Aug. 22. Sarah was presented with gifts of two volumes of the Anabaptist Biblical Commentary and a wooden candle made by Owen Burkholder. She has been awarded a MTTF grant for her seminary studies. Shirley led in a prayer of blessing for Sarah.

Owen was recognized for his 18 years of service as Conference Minister of VMC. A special dinner was held in honor of Owen and Ruth Ann on March 15, 2013. Judith Trumbo, Chair of FLC, shared comments of appreciation from the overseers. Owen was presented with a shepherd figurine, and was given a standing ovation. Owen expressed his gratitude. Shirley let in prayer of blessing for Owen.
26. Listening Committee report- Harold Miller, Chair
Harold acknowledged the other members of the listening committee (introduced earlier) and shared a summary of what they heard about Assembly. A written report will be provided to VMC staff. Overall, staff was affirmed for a job well done.

Some concerns/suggestions:
· some logistical concerns
· suggestion - mission moments be recorded and put on the website
· missed youth events
· missed the presence of delegates from the Calvary District

Some affirmations:
· children’s activities, more family-friendly
· younger adult involvement – mission testimonies, musicians, officers
· snacks during delegate sessions
· Bible study and worship speakers – strongly affirmed
· focus on God throughout Assembly, presence of Spirit
· leaders managed well a potentially volatile discussion, opportunity for response and input
· strong affirmation for all elements of the Friday evening worship service

A prophetic word: a desire for unity, the need to proactively address what threatens to divide us

Appreciation was expressed for the listening committee’s work

27. Pointing to Christ’s Kingdom: Waynesboro Mennonite Church- Howard Miller, Pastor
Howard Miller, pastor at Waynesboro MC, shared the story behind the congregation’s “celebrate recovery” program. The story began with Howard’s prayer for opportunities to relate to persons who do not know Christ. Persons with broken lives have experienced transformation and healing, and have engaged in ministry to others.

28. Open Microphone
Delegates were invited to respond to what has happened during Assembly.
· Steve Carpenter (MennoMedia) asked about Assembly 2014. (See details below.) Assembly will be hosted by Southern District. Camping at a nearby campground will be a possibility.
· Roy Hange (Charlottesville Mennonite) shared a story about restorative justice work in Charlottesville, which was originally pioneered and taught by Mennonites. A judge was recently presented with the “Howard Zehr” award.
· Brett Perrett (Stuarts Draft) expressed appreciation for the Bible study with Phil Kniss. Why did we shy away from open mic time about a divisive issue? Are we afraid of a prophetic voice? Unity is not most important. Following Jesus Christ in unity is what is most important.
· Joe Longacher expressed appreciation for Owen’s work, specifically his creativity in planning Assembly themes.
· Isaac Villegas (Chapel Hill) was disturbed by the comment using the language of “Sodom and Gomorrah.”
· Ben Risser (Ridgeway) also expressed appreciation for Phil Kniss’s Bible study. Unity does not mean agreement on everything. Let us tenaciously hold on to each other as we follow Jesus.
· Jacob Lee (Harrisonburg) shared his perspective as a newcomer from a non-Mennonite background. He saw a quality of community, passion in worship, and a level of understanding of following Jesus different from what he has experienced elsewhere. God has something for us as Mennonites to offer to the world, if we can keep our disagreements from hindering us.
· Byron Pellecer (IDA) expressed appreciation for written Spanish reports in the report book and the offer of translation, but missed the presence of Hispanic brothers and sisters.

Shirley led in a closing prayer.

Calendar: 
Winter Delegate Session: Saturday February 1, 2014 (9am–3pm) at Lindale Mennonite Church in Linville, VA 
2014 Summer Assembly: July 24-26, 2014 at Trinity Presbyterian Church in Charlottesville, VA 
Respectfully submitted,
Diane Bowman, Recording Secretary
Cara Risser, Secretary
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